
Episode 44: November 1-5, 2000 
 

(INTRO MUSIC) 
 

Scene 44.1 
 

OLIVIA 
Hello, Olivia here. Exams are in full swing, so I’ll try and o keep 
this brief. Thank you to those who have e-mailed saying Bri (Bree) 
*is* an inspiration for you. I have sent all of that on to her. And 

– not that anyone’s asked! – we have settled on our Halloween 
costumes for Saturday. Tammi’s idea is that we are going as audio 
drama characters! She’s borrowing this incredible steampunk dress 
and top hat from somewhere, and is going as Doctor Petronella Sage  
– a true science pioneer – also a wonderful time travel show. I am 
going much more low key – Tammi found me a turquoise puffy cap, and 

I will be carrying a big matchstick – really a wooden barbecue 
skewer with some eyeliner on it - and saying ‘It’s not my fault’ as 
much as possible. Any guesses? (beat) Olivia from Oz 9, of course! A 
super intelligent AI in a super silly space comedy (smiles). Should 
be fun! (beat) Right. Time for voicemails. Last week Kat and Johnno 
got engaged and I talked to aunt Bri (Bree). Welcome to the year 

2000!  
 

Scene 44.2 
 

(Modem dial-up tone) (click) 
 

KAT 
Hello Jess! I have started wedding planning a little, and I am 

having so much fun! So I am thinking either here or Trollhättan, of 
course. Possibly Devon, but Johnno says it’ll probably end up being 
a power struggle between his parents, so I guess not. Trollhättan is 
good because it is small and pretty and relatively inexpensive and 
near my mother. However it would mean an expensive flight for almost 
all the guests. London is good because most of our friends are here, 

and it’s easy for people to get to, but also it is ridiculously 
expensive, of course. We don’t have to decide now, but it’s fun to 
think about. Either way Johnno probably leans more towards a big 
wedding and I’m thinking a smaller one. Got the ring back from the 
jeweler’s, am wearing it right now. It sparkles. Still makes me 
nervous, though. Suppose I will get used to that. It really is 

beautiful... We’re doing some Guy Fawkes thing on Sunday, not a big 
fan of standing around freezing next to a bonfire, but looking 

forward to the fireworks. Oh, I do love fireworks! Remember the New 
Year’s displays? Everyone trying to outdo themselves to celebrate 

the new millennium... It really was a-mazing. Can’t believe that was 
the last time I saw you! Or, not last, I hope! Latest? Anyway. So 



much has happened. In some ways I feel like a different person 
now... I think- 

 
(front door unlocking, opening, footsteps) 

 
JOHNNO 

(distant) Kat? 
 

KAT 
In here!  

 
JOHNNO 

(footsteps, kisses KAT, closer) What’re you up to sweetheart? 
 

KAT 
Just voicemailing Jess. I’ll be done in a minute. 

 
JOHNNO 

All right. Hello Jess. You must have heard our news by now. 
 

KAT 
She has! I was just telling her about our various wedding location 

ideas. 
 

JOHNNO 
(very slightly threatening) What ideas, sweetie? 

 
KAT 

Oh the pros and cons of Trollhättan and London. And that it probably 
won’t be in Devon. 

 
JOHNNO 

(dismissive) Sweetheart. We decided on London yesterday. 
 

KAT 
Did we? No, we- 

 
JOHNNO 

(laughs) You’re being silly, Kat.  
 

KAT 
We definitely didn’t decide- 

 
JOHNNO 

(kisses KAT) You’re muddling things up sweetie. You know how you 
get.  
 

KAT 
Yeah...  No. It wasn’t... Why do you do this? 

 
JOHNNO 

(annoyed) Do what? I am just trying to help you. 



 
 

KAT 
Um. (beat) All right. (cajoling) But London is so expensive, 

sweetie. 
 

JOHNNO 
I can afford it. Only the best for my girl! (kisses KAT) 

 
KAT 

Yeah, but still. I’m not earning that much, and this apartment’s 
pretty expensive, so... 

 
JOHNNO 

Don’t worry your sweet head over money. I have it covered. 
 

KAT  
That’s great, but I still want to contribute- 

 
JOHNNO 

(annoyed) I said, I have it covered. 
 

KAT 
I know, but, I never have any money, I thought it would be nice if I 

could- 
 

JOHNNO 
(quickly, furious) Money? You want money? (Takes wallet from pocket, 
gets out bills, throws them at KAT) Here you go! Take it and SHUT 

UP! 
 

KAT 
What- I- You- 

 
JOHNNO 

(footsteps, pulls on shoes, jacket) I am going out. 
 

KAT 
(crying) Johnno! 

 
(door slams shut, KAT is crying. 

 
(different kind of click) 

 

Scene 44.3 
 

OLIVIA 
Hello, this is Olivia, editing. I cut this short – there was another 
20 minutes or so of intermittent crying. Nothing else happened, so I 

cut it out. All right, next voicemail. 
 



Scene 44.4 
 

(Modem dial-up tone) (click) 
 

JESS 
Hey Kat. You all right? I heard your... fight. But you know that. 

I’m sorry this keeps happening. I mean, I’m so sorry you keep having 
to live through it. I don’t like listening of course, but it doesn’t 

matter. I’m not the one getting yelled at. (pause) Fuck, Kat, 
hearing you crying, it... it breaks my heart. (beat) I am here, if 
you want to talk about it. And if you don’t. (sad smile) I am here 
either way. All right? All right. (breathes) What else can I tell 

you... We had a good time at the Halloween thing. Wasn’t a big deal, 
just kids running around and parents sitting around chatting and 

drinking tea. But it was nice, and we got  talking to some friendly 
people. And Maia did wonderful face paintings – creepy and spooky of 
course, but also animals and fairies and whatever the kids wanted. 
One little boy asked for a spider on one cheek and a pink heart on 

the other, he was so proud showing it off to everyone, it was 
adorable. One mom, though... She looked at us, and saw Rachel’s 

belly of course, and said in this weird sort of hollow voice ‘Life 
will never be the same. Enjoy it while you can.’ And then she just  
got up and left. That was the real Halloween scare, let me tell you! 
And it’s silly – of course we know life will never be the same. But 
she seemed to be implying that life as we know it would disappear 
forever, and that can’t be right either. I mean, we’ll still be us, 
and have our friends, and our jobs, and our hopes and dreams and... 
everything. We’ll just also have a child to love and teach and learn 
from and protect and share all of these wonderful things with. And 
yes I get that our priorities might change, but, they might do that 
anyway, for other reasons. The more I think about it, the more it 

makes me angry. What was the point of that? Seems like parents think 
they belong to this very exclusive club and no-one who isn’t a 
parent could *possibly* understand. Ugh. They’re like the ‘smug 

marrieds’ in Bridget Jones only much smugger. You will tell me if I 
start doing this, right? Don’t want to be one of those... Apart from 
that we are staying in a lot, I am writing, and Rachel is working 
from home and resting. It’s nice. Cosy. She seems better now she 
doesn’t have to be out and about as much. Maia and Tia and Bri 
(Bree) have been over quite a bit. You know, cooking, talking, 

drinking lots of tea... Oh yeah. Bri (Bree) has... there’s this guy 
who hangs around the café who’s been turning up outside her house, 
in the grocery store, way too many places to be a coincidence. She’s 

not too bothered yet, he’s kept his distance, but definitely 
something to watch out for. We shall see. I should go to bed. You 

take good care of my friend Kat, right? I love you. 
 

(clicks) 
 
 



Scene 44.5 
 

(Modem dial-up tone) (click) 
 

KAT 
(tired) Oh Jess. Here we go again. This will be short. I’m tired. We 
made up. Always do. As you know. Don’t know what else to say about 
it. (pause) We’re going to see Peer Gynt at the Olivier tonight. I 
am thrilled it is theatre, of course, but I didn’t choose it. That 
play has always annoyed me. I know it’s Ibsen and I should be on 

board for Nordic classics but this stupid man who just keeps running 
away from his problems... Oh well. Maybe it’s a really good 

production that will convert me to the play’s merits. And then we 
are back in scheduled-sex territory this week, so... (sighs) I 

always thought trying for a baby would be fun and exciting, but this 
is just stressful. Thanks for being there. I will take care. You 

too, OK? Oceans! 
 

(clicks) 
 

Scene 44.6 
 

(Modem dial-up tone) (click) 
 

JESS 
Hi Shirin, it’s Jess. Sorry it took me a while to respond. Again... 
I am so happy everything is good – I could feel your excitement just 
from your voice. I hope everything continues to be good at your new 

job – it sounds wonderful. And I hope you find some- 
 

(00s cell phone ringtone) 
 

JESS 
(continues) Sorry Shirin! (beat) It’s Rachel, I’ll just get this 
real quick. (beep) Hello love, I-... You’re wh-... I’ll be right 

there! I love you! (beep) Shirin I’m so sorry – Rachel’s in hospital 
- something happened – I have to go – I will e-mail! 

 
(clicks) 

 

Scene 44.7 
 

OLIVIA 
Wow. If I didn’t know I am sitting right here I’d be really worried 
right now. But I am sitting here, and my mama – Rachel - is fine 

too, I Skyped with her yesterday. So don’t worry too much, 
listeners. Right. I have to get back to my revising, exams are still 
happening, and I have to make time for that Halloween party. Happy 
Halloween, to those that celebrate! And happy October, to everyone 

else! Talk to you next week.  



 
(Trailer for The Pasithea Powder) 

 
OLIVIA 

If you know anything about my biological father – Mike – please let 
me know, I would very much like to get in touch with him. (pause) 

Please e-mail me at y2kpod@gmail.com, find me on Twitter or 
Instagram @y2kpod. Also check out our webpage, at y2kpod.com, where 
you can find out more about the show, and, of course, listen to all 

the episodes. We are also on Apple Podcasts, Google Podcasts, 
Spotify and wherever you get your podcasts. If you like Y2K, please 
tell your friends to listen too! And if you want to support the show 

further – thank you so much - you can do that by going to 
patreon.com[slash]y2kpod and pledging a monthly amount – from 1 US 
dollar you get all our episodes early! So if you were a patron, you 
could check out next week’s episode in just a few days. I am so very 
happy and so grateful to our wonderful amazing patrons! We also have 
merch – check it out at Y2Kpod.com[slash]merch. Our amazing intro and 

outro music is created and recorded by Jake Haws, check out his 
podcast "Making Music with Jake Haws" to hear more. I’m Olivia, 

thank you for listening, and welcome back next week when we return 
to the year 2000. 

 
(OUTRO MUSIC) 

 


